EAST CAROLINA COUNCIL, BSA, INC
ANNUAL MEETING
NOVEMBER 14, 2012

7:00 PM
REP EXPRESS, GREENVILLE, NC



East Carolina Council Boy Scouts of America
Annual Business Meeting
November 14,2012
7:00 P.M.
Rep Express — Greenville, NC

Opening Russell Proctor

Council Vice President - Finance
*  Pledge of Allegiance / Invocation

DINNER
What Scouting Means To Me J. Randolph Thomas
Executive Board Member
Charge Russell Proctor
Pass Out Pledge Cards Each Table Host

Complete Your Pledge Card And Turn In To Table Host

Other Items Russell Proctor

Approval of 2011 Annual Business Meeting Minutes
Approval of Annual Resolutions

Report on Pledges Raised Tonight

Letter To Tidewater Council

Executive Board Self Assessment

Nominating Committee Report Bill Daughtridge
Chair, Council Nominating Committee
»  Slate of Officers
* Executive, Advisory, Council Members at Large and Honorary Board
= National Council Representatives
*=  Committee Participation Selection For Committees
= Executive Board Responsibilities
Commissioner’s Report Norm Belmore
Council Commissioner
Treasurer’s Report John Leighton

Council Treasurer
=  Financial Statements
®  Year End Statements

Finance Russell Proctor
Vice President — Finance

Friends of Scouting

Boddie Noell / BB& T Golf Tournament

Popcorn Sale

Redistricting Proposal

Approval of the 2012 Budget



Administration Report

e Council Staff
e Health & Safety
o Voice of the Scout

Program Report

= Chowan Merit Badge College
= Eagle Weekend
= Cub Scout Family Camp Weekends

Membership
= Fall Round - Up
Marketing Report

= FOS Brochure
= Annual Report

Property Committee Report

= Progress on Sale To Coastal Land Trust / US Navy

= Camp Use
= QOther items

President’s Comments

Scout Executive’s Comments

Paul Chused
Vice President — Administration

Dr. Bill Walker
Vice President Program

David Monroe
Vice President — Membership

Don Williams
Vice President — Marketing

Pat Griffin
Vice President — Property

Russell Proctor

H. Ray Franks



EAST CAROLINA COUNCIL BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA

ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING
NOVEMBER 16, 2011
7:00 PM
NORTHWEST CHRISTIAN CHURCH
KINSTON, NC

In attendance were: Norm Belmore, Richard Bogan, Paul Chused, Tom Copeland, Pat Curley, Bill
Daughtridge, Hank Dierker, Sam Douglas, Dr. Frank Eagles, H. Ray Franks, Arnie Formo, Milo Gibbs,
Skip Greene, Pat Griffin, Lucy Grist, Jim Hackney, Earl Harper, Joseph Hill, Adam Ipock, Charles Kralick,
John Leighton, Matt Lococo, Len Long, Frank Miller, David Monroe, Ben Moore, George Parker, Dr. Reid
Parrott, Al Patrick,, Russell Proctor, Danny Rice, Teresa Rose, Paul Scarborough, Chris Taylor, John
Thomas, W. Randolph Thomas, Allison Vinson, Bill Walker, James Ward, Dee Warner, Lamont Wiggins,
Don Williams, Bill Zinky.

At 7:00 P.M. Council President Ben Moore opened the Annual Business Meeting and declared a quorum
present. He welcomed the chartered representatives and council members at large. Caswell Scouts
presented the colors and lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag. Executive Board member Hank Dierker
gave the invocation and everyone enjoyed their dinner.

Ryan Slade an Eagle Scout with Troop 9046, chartered by Unity Free Will Baptist Church, Greenville
Church gave a presentation on what Scouting had meant to him. After his talk those presented completed
pledge cards totaling $37,875 to kick off the 2012 Friends of Scouting Campaign.

A motioned was made by Pat Griffin to approve the 2010 Annual Meeting Minutes. A second to the
motion was made by Jim Hackney. MOTION PASSED!

Each year the council must adopt resolutions regarding check signing, record keeping, credit card security
and processing, use of the Learning for Life program, funding of membership for low income youth and
Scout Executive authority and benefits. Ben Moore noted that all resolutions had been e-mailed to
executive board members prior to the meeting. A motion was made by Dee Warner to adopt all resolutions
as presented. A second to the motion was made by Pat Griffin. MOTION PASSED!

Ben Moore reported that memorial gifts have increased this year since the council has started to
acknowledge them in the Tarheel Scouter. The council is also expecting to receive an estate gift before the
end of the year.

At the last meeting the endowment committee voted to combine all the endowment funds into one
investment pool and change the investment and the investment ratio to 45% equity assets , 45 % fixed
assets and 10% diversified assets. This was confirmed by an e-mail vote of the executive committee of 31
to 0 for the change in the endowment fund.

Stuart Stroud, legal affairs chair stated the council by-laws were last revised in 2000 and needed to be
updated to include changes made by the National Council and to reflect changes in how the council is
really administered. They were presented to all the board members before the September meeting and
posted on the website in October with a reference that the revised by-laws would be voted on at the annual
meeting. Some of the changes are listed here. The quorum for a local council meeting was changed from
10% to 5%. The nomination committee was made a year around committee and is the only body that can
nominate officers. The president elect becomes the executive vice president. It defines how executive board
members are to be removed. It allows all meetings to be held telephone, inter conferencing or similar
electronic communication. The council added assistant treasurers as a council officer. The new by-laws
spell out more clearly the function of commissioners. The new by-laws direct that all properties and funds
from dropped units become the property of the council. The committees of the executive board are limited
to specific committees. Te new by-laws more clearly state that nominations for members of the board or
district committees cannot take place until the nominating committee approves the individual. A motion
was made by Paul Chused to approve the By-Laws as presented. A second to the motion was made by Skip
Greene. MOTION PASSED!

Norman Belmore, Council Commissioner stated all Districts are functioning with an active District
Commissioner. Eight of the nine commissioners are returning to their position in 2012. Pitt is making a
change, Robert Elliot is stepping down and Bill Sherman has been recruited to step up to the task. The
November Commissioner Meeting was on GoToMeeting.com and proudly 100% districts were
representational. District Commissioners have been encouraged to get their staff involved in the Fall Round
Up of new scout families. New youth contacts (1939 of them) still are in process. This is one sure way
that we can affect retention. In Journey to Excellence, 10 Items from JTE became the focus of the
commissioner corps. These 10 were determined to be the ones that an active commissioner corps could
have the most effect or influence Membership (indirect),Currently is Below Bronze; Youth Retention



(direct), currently is Below Bronze; Cub Scout Advancement (indirect), currently is Silver; Boy Scout
Advancement (indirect), currently is Gold; Cub Scout Camping (indirect), currently is Gold; Boy Scout
Camping (indirect), currently is Bronze; Community Service, currently is Gold; Commissioner Service
(DIRECT) , currently is Gold; Commissioner unit Visits (DIRECT), currently is Bronze. Commissioners
are in the process of developing a Commissioner College and it is now scheduled for February 11, 2012 at
Boddie-Noell Enterprises in Rocky Mount.

Skip Greene, Council Treasurer, reported that the financial statement is before the popcorn sale and most
of the Boddie- Noell BB&T Tournament Expenses are not end. Total Income is $1,835,212 or almost
$30,000 above budget. Net FOS is $598,402, ahead of last year but about $34,000 below budget. Activity
Income is down mostly due to fewer Scouts going to Philmont Other Revenue is up due to rental income at
Sam Hatcher being above what we budgeted. Under Operating Expenses Employee Compensation is down
over $35,000 due to us loosing several tenured employees and replacing them with entry level people. Total
expenses are $1,801,455 or more than $64,000 below budget. The council is showing a balance of $33,767
which much above the budget. On the Statement of Financial Position the Total Operating Assets are
$468,260 which is only $6,173 less than last year. The major concern is the difference in cash. At the end
of October, we still had $69,000 in pledges from the Boddie-Noell BB&T Golf tournament that had not
been paid and we were running about $25,000 in pledge payments compared to last year. Those two items
would actually put us ahead in cash of last year if they were paid. The Total Liabilities are within $3,000
of last year. Total Net assets are $366,082 or about $11,000 less than last year. A motion to accept the
treasurer’s report was made by Reid Parrot. A second to the motion was made by Russell Proctor.
MOTION PASSED!

Skip Greene noted the council is projecting Unrestricted Net Assets at the end of 2011 of -$1,743. This is
so close that we could turn positive if we sell just a little more popcorn, do a better job collecting pledges or
get more pledges.

Dr. William Walker — Vice President — Program gave the following report.

Training
The University of Scouting was held on March 11" at Pitt Community College. Wayne McCain served as
Dean with 150 attending. Pat O’Callaghan became the new Council Training Chairman.

Brian Snow held the first National Youth Leadership Training course ever held in East Carolina Council.
The course was sold out with 48 participants and it was extremely well done.

Camping

Camp Boddie currently had 1,026 youth attend this year’s summer program and the Sea Base currently had
281 in attendance. This was the largest year for Sea Base and the second largest in the last five years at
Camp Boddie. It was the first year of charging no program fees for merit badge sessions.

Dr. Bill Walker served as the Chair for the 2011 For God & Country Council Camporee held at Camp
Bonner on April 29™ — May 1™ Over 1,500 leaders, Scouts and Cub Scouts attended. Jane Treon headed up
the Cub Scout Camp.

Needles in the Pines, the council’s diabetic camp had 51 youth attend this year which was more youth than
last year. This is the first year that the council totally administered this camp for the East Carolina School
of Medicine.

Cub Scout Resident Camp with 68 attending showed an increase in attendance this year. Cub Scout Day
Camp, with nine locations had 691 Cub Scouts attend, three less than last year.

Advancement

The Council ended 2010 with 172 Scouts earning the Eagle Scout award — this is our fifth largest Eagle

Scout Class.

Merit Badge Weekends held at Camp Boddie include Winter Camp, Aquatic’s Camp, Shooting Sports
Weekend, Ecology Camp and Eagle Weekend. All showed increases this year except Shooting Sports
Weekend. An Ecology Merit Badge Day was also held at the PotashCorp ECO Lodge Dedication.

Chowan University Merit Badge College — Chaired by Brenda Tinkham and hosted by Chowan University,
this first time event had over 210 Scouts attend. It was very well received by Scouts and leaders. It was
the first council event held in the Tri-County District area in over 70 years.

Charles Kralick became the Council Advancement Chair with Mike Whittington serving as Eagle Review
Chairman.

Activities

Scouting for Food Weekend was held on February 5" and 12" Boddie —Noell Enterprises as the sponsors.
Over 75,000 pounds of Food was collected.

The Eagle Scout and Volunteer Recognition Reception were held at Lenoir Community College on
February 27th. Event Chair was John Leighton, Eagle Class Honoree was Len Long from New Bern and
the speaker was Wayne Brock, Chief Operation Officer for the Boy Scouts of America. The Silver Beaver

Class was Brian Fetzer, Adam Ipock, John Leighton, Lisa Stillwell, Stuart Stroud and Chris Taylor.



Neuse Basin District held an Aviation Merit Badge Camporee at the airport in New Bern. The event
received excellent reviews from those throughout the council that attended the event and coverage in a
national pilot’s magazine. Butch Ricks, served as chairman for the event. Blackbeard District repeated the
event in Washington and also had over 200 Scouts attend and a very successful event.

PotashCorp ECO Lodge

The PotashCorp ECO Lodge opened this year with a grand ribbon cutting ceremony on June 18", During
its first year of operation, 48 programs were conducted through the ECO Lodge, and eight more are
scheduled through the end of the year. In total, it is estimated that these programs will reach 1,239 youth
and 934 adults. Over 45 volunteers and a 12 person Advisory Board work together to bring these programs
to the Scouting community, and beyond. Programs include presentations/lectures, family programs,
Scouting advancements, in-school field trips, presentations at conventions and symposiums, and educator
workshops.

Additionally, the Ecology and Conservation program area of summer camp witnessed many positive
aspects from the new building; anyone at any time of day could view the live animals through the display
windows on the front of the Lodge without interrupting a class, classes stayed cooler underneath the roof of
the building and inside during a record hot year, and staff could organize and store program materials and
documents with ample space. Upcoming programs include:

Nov 30" Black Bears, a presentation from the Wildlife Resource Commission

Dec 6™ Winter Waterfowl, a presentation from the Wildlife Resource Commission

Dec 10" N.C.S.U.: Meet the Minnows (a kid-oriented program)

Paul Chused Vice President — Administration reported most of the administration issues this year have
been with personnel. For the past two years East Carolina has had a very stable office and professional
staff. Success and the relatively low salary of many of our professional staff provides other councils
excellent experienced and affordable staff to fill other council’s positions. East Carolina Council also has
four less middle management positions than in the pass, leaving few positions for existing staff to be
promoted. Professionals promoted out of council include Lea Callaway, Director of Field Service, LaMarr
Walker, Caswell Senior District Executive, Michael Hesbach, Pitt District Director, and Reggie Cahoon,
Reservation Director. Bill Zinky, Wilson Senior District Executive will be leaving us at the end of the year.
The council also added a PotashCorp ECO Director position and hired Allison Vinson. The position is
funded in part by PotashCorp. Two promotions occurred within the Council. Lucy Grist was promoted
from the Blackbeard District Executive to the Pitt Senior District Executive. Dan Cross was promoted from
District Director to Field Director. Matt Lococo was hired as the Caswell District Executive. George
Armistead has been hired as the Blackbeard District Executive. The Reservation Director position and
Wilson District Executive position have been frozen until January 1 due to popcorn and FOS not reaching
their goals.

Two years ago the council placed all the part time car takers and rangers on workman’s compensation. This
has paid off this year with George Sullivan hurting his hand on the dump truck tailgate requiring stitches
and Eddie Cahoon tearing a tendon in his shoulder moving brush after the hurricane. The council office
organization was changed to relieve the Director of Field Service from office and camp responsibly.
District Directors were moved from two professional staff to supervise to one staff member. The bylaws
for the council were reviewed during the year to include national requirements and placing our by-laws in
compliance with the way the council was operating.

The risk management committee has reviewed several youth protection situations and the council and
placed a display at the council camporee. It has also reviewed health care at the council camporee and
summer camp.

David Monroe, Vice President - Membership the fall membership drive was kicked off in August at our
quarterly membership committee meeting held in Greenville. Key membership volunteers from every
district were in attendance as professionals and committee members reviewed our fall recruitment plan, set
district and council goals and did a step-by-step walkthrough of the school visit and roundup process. The
primary goal of the meeting was to train and grow a volunteer staff that can successfully assist in the
roundup process. This will allow us to complete more roundups in a shorter amount of time, giving us the
chance to recruit Scouts before they are lost to other programs. This was our second meeting of the year.
Our first week of school recruiting was delayed by school closings due to Hurricane Irene. Our districts
that were hit hardest were forced to reschedule over a week of school visits and roundups, and all of our
districts were affected. To help get back on schedule, Scout Executive Ray Franks, Director of Field
Services Richard Bogan, Camp Director Reggie Cahoon and Area Director John Morton all volunteered to
visit schools and hold roundups so that our professionals could schedule multiple visits per day and get
back on track.



To date the total youth recruited in this year’s fall round up is 2,067. To date we have recruited 1,740 youth
from elementary schools. At those same schools we recruited 1,694. There are still several schools we
have not held round ups due to the hurricane or they are schools that have no packs serving them. Presently
the professional staff is projecting that our traditional membership will be down about 53 Scouts from last
year’s November month end. The hurricane has affected our recruiting in several areas including Beaufort,
Lenoir, Pamlico and Greene Counties. Even with that our membership figures are more of a retention
problem than a recruiting problem. Two years ago our retention was over 63%. We are down to 61.91% as
of today. The membership team urges the Commissioner staff to be more results driven in their visitation,
making sure units is advancing, their leaders are trained and units have an outdoor program. If the
commissioners could stop the retention slide or increase the retention 1%, East Carolina would easily have
a healthy membership growth.

Finally, we would like to recognize and give special thanks to Blue Cross / Blue Shield of North Carolina,
who have graciously agreed to sponsor our fall membership drive. Beyond funding all of our membership
materials and supplies, Blue Cross / Blue Shield is also sponsoring an incentive program for Scouts, their
units and our volunteer staff. This program rewards our Scouts and volunteers for planning and
involvement in the membership of their unit and district. Through their sponsorship, Blue Cross / Blue
Shield have provided us the tools to effectively promote the Scouting movement to the youth of our
council.

Vice President Finance, Russell Proctor Russell Proctor — Vice President — Finance reported the
Friends of Scouting Campaign has raised $643,156 compared to $628,659 last year. This year’s Executive
& Advisory Campaign raised over $125,000, a new all time high. Campaigns over 100% include Neuse
Basin, Blackbeard, Tar River and Wilson Districts. Campaigns ahead of last year include Pitt, Tar River,
Wilson, This year’s Family Enrollment Campaign chaired by Jim Clement raised over $80,000. For the
first time we create a more intense direct mail campaign raising about $8,000.

Special Events

Wild Game Feast & Trap Shoot

This year’s Wild Game Feast held on March 31, raised $16,795. This includes sponsorships from Matrix
and BB&T. Others make major donations include Clement Insurance, Ben Moore, Jack Farrior and Spruill
Alexander,

BSA Golf Classic

This event Sponsored by CenturyLink held at Ironwood Country Club contributed $27,000 compared to
$35,000 in 2010. With the reorganization of the management at CenturyLink we expect this tournament to
contribute even less next year.

Pizza Hut Golf Tournament

Held each year by Theron Riley and East Carolina Pizza Hut, this tournament held in Nashville raised
$7,742.

Boddie -Noell BB&T Boy Scout Tournament

Held the end of September at Mid Pines and Pine Needles in Southern Pines, the tournament again was
very successful for Scouting raising $188,393. Our thanks to BB&T and Boddie Noell Enterprise for all the
hard work and many hours they invest in this tournament.

United Ways

East Carolina expects to receive about $160,000 from Tar River United Way, Roanoke Valley United
Way, Coastal Carolina United Way, Lenoir & Greene County United Ways, Beaufort County United Way
and Onslow County United Way. The council also receives designated gifts from Pitt and Wilson County
United Ways. All United Ways will in decrease in 2011 accept Lenoir Greene County United Way and
Onslow County United Way. Those decreases are primarily due to United Ways raising fewer dollars.
This year in Tar River District, the Tar River United Way went more toward the outcome based form of
allocations. Tar River District, aided by Lewis Advertising, carried out a survey of parents of Scouts. The
survey showed parents believe that Scouting was very beneficial to youth who join Scouting. The study
was pointed to as a model by Tar River United Way. The council will carry out this survey throughout the
council this winter early in 2012 to use with all donors and United Ways in our council to better
demonstrate the contribution of Scouting to youth and their graduation rate.

Product Sale

This year’s sale is projected to have profit of $184,000 compared to $189,000 in 2010. Most councils
across the country were down in sales this year. Although this was close to last year’s sale, we had
budgeted a $200,000 profit for this year, after last year’s major increase. Districts increasing their sale
totals include WORD and Tri-County Districts. Neuse Basin, Tar River and Wilson District decreased their
sale by more than a third making a growth in this year’s sale impossible.



Friends of Scouting -

To date we have raised $643,156 compared to $628,333 raised in 2010 at this time. The fact that we have
raised more in dollars this year from the Friends of Scouting Campaign is very positive.

Districts over goal to date include Blackbeard, Tar River and Wilson District. Other Districts that are close
to goal are Neuse Basin, only about $1,200 away from goal, Croatan Trails, Pitt District at $99,330 raised
to date and Caswell District at 95% of their goal. We expect several more of these Districts to go over
goal. As you can see from the financial reports we truly need to continue to work toward our council
Friends of Scouting goal of $670,000. Only two districts are far off their goal. They are Tri-County District
which did not hold a campaign in Roanoke Rapids this year and WORD District which had no special
event this year.

Golf Tournament

Thanks to all of those board members from Boddie-Noell and Leon Wilson from BB&T for their hard work
on this year’s Golf Tournament held at Mid Pines and Pine Needles near Pinehurst. The tournament netted
almost $190,000 for East Carolina Council. This council would look extremely different in its professional
and district organization if not for this tournament. We know the time and effort that is put in this
tournament by your staff.

Popcorn Sale

This year’s sale of popcorn should net $184,000 compared to $189,000 last year. As far as we know, only
Tuscarora Council has sold more in dollars this year than last year in their popcorn sale. This is an
important shortfall in our budget since the sale was budgeted to make $200,000 this year. We think this sale
will increase again next year.

Approval of 2012 Budget

Russell Proctor noted that the proposed budget for 2012 explanation of each income and expense account
was in the packet. The finance committee is recommending a budget for Total Support and Revenue of
$2,237,269 for 2012. The Friends of Scouting goal is actually being lowered the budget for net FOS from
$640,000 this year to $625,000 in 2012, Net of Special Events is being lowered to $225,000 from a
projected $234,000 actual this year due to the expected shortfall from the Centurylink Golf Tournament.
The product sale budget is moving up from 200,000 to $208,000 because of the addition of a Camp Card
sale to be carried out in March. This has been very successful in other North Carolina and Virginia
Councils and is becoming to be a nationwide sale like popcorn. Camping Revenue is moving up due to a
$10 increase in summer camp and $15,000 increase in Sea Base fees. This will basically cover some of the
increase in food cost we are experiencing. Activity Income increase is mostly an increase in the number of
Scouts attending Philmont plus the Wood Badge Course in 2012. Other Revenue increase is the expected
income from the rental of Sam Hatcher to the Jacksonville Group. It also reflects a $5.00 cost in Cub Scout
Day Camp, Cub Scout Resident Camp, the rental for Scouts and non —Scouts for all events and units using
any camp property will increase an additional $1 per person, usually from $3 to $4. No camps are
balancing their budget at this time and operational expenses are rising.

Under Expenses salaries are being budgeting almost exactly what we projecting for 2011. It is under the
2011 budget because of loss of several experienced staff. Supplies are up mostly due to the continuing rise
in the cost of food. Postage reflects an increase in US Postal Service fees. Occupancy reflects the council
purchasing more spaces for Scouts to attend Philmont in 2012. Travel reflects more Scouts going to
Philmont and rising airplane ticket cost. Other Expenses is mostly bank fees. The budget basically reflects a
small increase in expenses once you take out Philmont and the Wood Badge Course. The council is
budgeting a yearend balance of $39,926 or about a 17% balance. A motion was made by Paul Chused to
accept the 2012 Budget as presented. A second to the motion was made by Skip Greene. MOTION
PASSED!

Don Williams — Vice President — Marketing reported a marketing committee was organized during the
year. The members are Gary Hackenburg, Allen Purser, Chris Taylor, Dr. Norval Kneten, Norm Belmore,
David Sharpe, Clint Bailey, Will Daugherty, Al Patrick, Mike Gwyn, Scott Williams and I. We reviewed
the national material on marketing committees. Task we are preparing to take on include doing studies on
public perception both from Scouting and the public, getting to better understand what the news media
wants to cover and working on FOS material and the Annual Report. We are also going to work with the
Eagle review committees to learn about some of the better Eagle projects that have been approved so we
may bring them to the attention of the news media. The committee is targeting both Cub Scouts and Boy
Scouts with this PSA campaign. We did not include the Hispanic TV and Radio stations for this round
simply because the ones most Spanish-speakers prefer are located in Raleigh. We recommend that several
Councils might want to work together to target Hispanics in Central and Eastern NC since Univision and
LaLey cover such broad geography.

John Leighton presented the Nominating Committee Report for Chairman Leon Wilson. Leighton
presented the Executive Committee slate for 2012 including the list of Council Officers. The list included



Skip Greene as President and Russell Proctor as President Elect. A motion was made by Earl Harper to
accept the Executive Committee and Officer slate as presented. MOTION PASSED!

The slate of Executive Board members including District Chairs as noted was presented for approval. A
motion was made by Dr. Frank Eagles to accept the slate as presented. A second to the motion was made
by Don Williams. MOTION PASSED!

A motion was made to approve the slate of National Council, BSA representatives from East Carolina
Council. A motion was made by Paul Chused to accept the slate as presented. A second to the motion was
made by Russell Proctor MOTION PASSED!

A motion was made by Paul Chused to approve the Advisory Board and Honorary Board as presented. A
second to the motion was made by Dee Warner. MOTION PASSED!

A motion was made by Paul Chused to approve the Council members at large as presented. A second to the
motion was made by Russell Proctor. MOTION PASSED!

John Leighton stated that this completed the report of the nominating committee and congratulated
everyone on their election for 2012.

After the nominating committee report Ben Moore called Skip Greene forward to make a few statements
as president elect.

Scout Executive Ray Franks noted this was the first meeting after the passing of Nick Boddie. He passed
along his condolences to the Boddie family. He also stated that Jack Farrior was absent tonight due to
having to prepare for a four way heart bypass in the morning. George Sullivan, Camp Bonner caretaker has
also been in the hospital dealing with heart and kidney problems. Franks noted how challenging that

Hurricane Irene made to fall both in membership and cam operations.

The meeting was closed at 8:45 P.M.

Submitted by:
Benjamin E. Moore, Jr H. Ray Franks
Council President Scout Executive



AUTHORIZATION OF FINANCIAL SIGNERS
AND AGENTS TO ENCOMBER THE CORPORATION
EAST CAROLINA COUNCIL, BSA

Resolve:

That the Executive Board on November 14, 2012 with a quorum present
approved that any two of the following staff and / or volunteers be
authorized to sign checks for payment of financial obligations approved by
the Executive Board or Capital Campaign Committee / Property Committee.
Those people are:

Staff: H. Ray Franks, Richard Bogan & Teresa Rose
Volunteer: Skip Greene, John Leighton Dr. Wes Perry, & Richard Maddox
Further Resolve:

That the same people as listed above in paragraph 1, will with the approval
of the Executive Board / Executive Committee or through the approved
budget be authorized by the signature of any two of the above to obligate
the organization through mortgages, loans or other financial instruments
such as leases.

Approved by the Executive Board of East Carolina Council, BSA on
November 14, 2012.

CONFLICT-OF-INTEREST POLICY FOR
EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBERS
EAST CAROLINA COUNCIL, BSA

RESOLVED, that it is the basic policy of the corporation that all executive board
members or members of any committee thereof or officers or employees of the
corporation have a duty to be free from the influence of any conflicting interest when
they act on behalf of the corporation or represent it in negotiations or advise others in the
corporation with respect to dealing with third parties. They are expected to deal with
suppliers, customers, contractors, and others having dealings with the corporation on the
sole basis of what is in the best interest of the corporation without favor or preference to
third parties based on personal considerations. To this end the following rules shall be
observed:

1. No member of the executive board or member of any committee thereof or officer or
employee of the corporation shall accept from any person, directly or indirectly,
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whether by himself or herself or through his or her spouse or a member of his or her
family or through any partner or business or professional associate, any gift, favor,
service, employment or offer of employment or any other thing of value which he or
she knows or has reason to believe is made or offered to him or her with the intent to
influence him or her in the performance of his or her duties as a member of the
executive board or member of any committee thereof or officer or employee of the
corporation.

2. No member of the executive board or member of any committee thereof or officer or
employee of the corporation who is a partner, officer, or employee of a partnership,
firm, or corporation or who owns or controls more than 10 percent of the stock of
such corporation, shall represent, appear for, or negotiate on behalf of the corporation
in connection with the acquisition or sale by the corporation of any interest in real or
tangible or intangible personal property to such partnership, firm, or corporation.

3. No member of the executive board or member of any committee thereof shall
participate by discussion, voting, or by any other action taken by the executive board,
or any committee thereof, in the enactment of or defeat of a motion which relates to
any transaction with any party referred to in paragraph 2 above. In case any such
matter is discussed at any meeting where any executive board or committee member
who has such an interest is present, he or she shall promptly disclose his or her
interest in the matter to be voted on to the chairman of the meeting. He or she shall
not vote on the matter and at the discretion of the disinterested members present may
be required to leave the meeting during the discussion and the voting on the matter.

November 14, 2012
TO: All Council Staff

Attached to this memorandum is a copy of the employee conflict-of-interest policy. It is essential
that the principles contained in the conflict-of-interest policy be observed at all times.
Accordingly, it should be read carefully.

In keeping with good management control practices as endorsed by the council’s audit
committee, we will annually circulate the conflict-of-interest policy to all employees and require
all employees to sign and return an acknowledgement form confirming their receipt,
understanding, and compliance. For this purpose, a separate acknowledgement form has been
enclosed which you are to sign and return within two weeks to our Council bookkeeper an
addressed envelope has been provided for your convenience.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Sincerely,

H. Ray Franks
Scout Executive

Attachment
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Credit Card Processing and Security Policy

PURPOSE

The purpose of this policy is to define the guidelines for accepting and processing credit cards and storing

personal cardholder information. The policy will help to ensure that cardholder information supplied to East

Carolina Council, Boys Scouts of America is secure and protected. East Carolina Council is complying with

credit card company requirements and the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard.

SCOPE

This policy applies to all East Carolina Council employees. The policy pertains to all departments that process,

transmit, or handle cardholder information. The cardholder information may be in a physical or an electronic

format.

POLICY

All transactions that East Carolina Council processes must meet the standards outlined in the policy.

A.

Electronic credit card numbers should not be transmitted or stored on a personal computer or e-mail
account. Electronic lists of customer’s credit card numbers should not be retained. Credit card
information should only be accepted online, by telephone, mail, or in person. This information should
not be accepted via e-mail and departments should not e-mail credit card information.

Physical cardholder data must be locked in a secure area. Access should be limited to individuals that
require the use of the data. Access should also be restricted on a ‘need to know’ basis.

Only essential information should be stored. Do not store the Card Validation Code (also known as the
Security Digits, V Code, or CID). Do not store users PIN’s or the full data from a cards magnetic stripe.

Credit card information should only be retained for the time needed to process, or if retained for
reconciliation, for as long as one-year maximum if necessary.

Credit card information, if it does not need to be retained. should be destroyed. Information should be
destroyed by shredding (cross-cut) immediately after processing, or immediately after they no tonger
need to be retained.

Credit card receipts may only show the up to the last four digits of the credit card number. If receipts
show more than the last five digits, the receipts must be shredded or retained in a secure area.

All departments must comply with the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard
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H.  Exceptions to the policy may be granted by the Office Manager.

PROCEDURES

A. In order to reduce fraud, credit card companies and East Carolina Council require the following procedures
for processing cards when the card is present (i.e. a face to face transaction):

1. Ask for an ID at the point of sale to verify that the card member is using the card.

2. Always swipe the card through the terminal/point of sale device, if applicable.

3. Obtain authorization for every card sale.

4. Ask customer to sign the sales receipt.

5. Match the embossed number on the card to the four digits of the account number displayed on the terminal.
6. Compare name and signature on the card to those on the transaction receipt.

7. If you believe the card member or card sale is suspicious, make a call to your voice authorization center for
card being used.

B. If cardholder information is taken over the phone or via fax (i.e. card is not present), in order to reduce fraud,
the following guidelines are required:

1. Obtain cardholder name, billing address, shipping address (if different from billing address and if applicable),
account#, and expiration date.

2. Verify the customer's billing address either electronically (by entering the zip code in the POS device) or by
calling the credit card automated phone system (Address Verification System - AVS).

3. Request the Security Code (the three-digit code on the back of the card in the signature panel) and validate the
code at the time of authorization either electronically (through the POS device) or by calling the credit card
automated phone system. This code should be destroyed once validated,; it should not be stored physically or
electronically.

4. Get a signature for each delivery that is not the card member.

G. All point-of-sale terminal transactions must be batched and transmitted to the card processor on a daily basis.
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Resolution of the East Carolina
Council Executive Board

Setting Forth Guidelines for Membership Payment Through

1.

Council Budget Support

Resolve that:

Each year the East Carolina Council will budget an appropriate financial amount
to support the Learning for Life program. For 2012 — 2013 the amount to charter
Leamning for Life program in East Carolina Council will be $3,000. This amount
will be included as part of the Professional Fees line item.

Funds in the Custodian Accounts from units who have been dropped for one year
with no on-going plans to recharter the unit will be transferred into a custodian
account to financially support membership fees for youth from low income areas
and individual Scouts unable to pay for the registration fees including Learning
for Life fees. These funds will in addition to any Friends of Scouting campaign
gifts designated for low income Scouting including the gifts from RBC Bank,
Rocky Mount and Laura Dixon, Kinston, NC

All expenditures of fees for the support of Learning for Life or low income youth
from designated contributions, the special unit account or other council operating
funds shall be approved by the Scout Executive through the Director of Field
Service.

Approved by the Council Executive Board on

Signed by:

Council President
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POLICY ON COUNCIL CREDIT CARD USE
FOR
EAST CAROLINA COUNCIL, BSA
Approved by Board Vote on
November 14, 2012

It is the policy of the East Carolina Council, BSA to maintain and bank certain store
credit card accounts for the Scout Executive, Director of Field Service, Director of
Support Service, Sea Base Director, Office Manager and Camp Bonner Ranger for the
purpose of the general operation of the East Carolina Council, BSA and the use by those
listed above. Permission may be given by the above to other staff and professional
members to use for a specific purchase for the purpose of carrying out the business of
East Carolina Council. In the case of every charge / transaction to the card, a receipt
should be saved and reconciled with the monthly statement. If a receipt is not available a
purchase order should be completed for the transaction and attached to the statement.

Prior to the payment of the monthly statement the council accounting specialist will
present the reconciled statement to the Scout Executive for prior approval before making

payment.

At least quarterly one of the volunteers approved to sign checks should examine the
statements for the previous quarter to ensure the proper procedures are being used and
that the cards are being used for the sole purpose of conducting business for the East
Carolina Council, BSA

Record Retention and Document Destruction Policy
East Carolina Council, BSA

The East Carolina Council, Boy Scouts of America shall retain records for the period of their
immediate or current use, unless longer retention is necessary for historical reference or to
comply with contractual or legal requirements. Records and documents outlined in this policy
includes paper, electronic files (including e-mail) and voice mail records regardless of where the
document is stored, including network servers, desktop or laptop computers, and handheld
computers and other wireless devices with text messaging capabilities.

It is against Boy Scouts of America policy to knowingly destroy a document with the intent to
obstruct or influence an investigation. If an official investigation is under way or even suspected
document purging must stop in order to avoid criminal obstruction.

2

All reports, records, and documents that are identified and approved for destruction that contains
confidential or sensitive information shall be shredded.

In order to eliminate accidental or innocent destruction, East Carolina Council, Boy Scouts of
America has the following document retention policy:
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Off-Site Retention

On-Site Rétention

Accounting Records

Accounting Records
(continued)

Retention Schedule

The following vital records are retained in off-site fireproof vaults using this
schedule:

Contracts - for the duration of the contract, warranty, or litigation
Deeds - permanently

Inventory of property or equipment - until superseded

Notes and mortgages - permanently

Stock and bond records - permanently

Trademarks - permanently

Trust agreements - permanently

Wills and bequests - permanently

The following fiscal records are retained in on-site fireproof vaults according

to this schedule:

Accounts Payable Journal - permanently

Cash Receipts Journal - permanently

Cash Disbursements Journal - permanently
Contributions Journal - permanently

Employee earnings records - seven years

General Journal - permanently

General Ledger - permanently

Payroll Journal - seven years

Property and equipment subsidiary ledger - permanently

The following accounting records/files are retained according to this schedule:

Accounts Payable registers and schedules - seven years

Accounts payable vouchers - three years

Audit reports - permanently

Authorization and appropriation for capital expenditure - permanently
Bank authorizations and reconciliations - one year or until audited
Bank statements and deposit slips - seven years

Bond and security records - three years after expiration

Budget (capital) - permanently

Budget (operating) - one year

Bulk mailing/permit mailing - one year

Cash disbursement vouchers - seven years

Charge sale slips - three years

Check registers - seven years

Check requisitions - three years

Check stubs/vouchers/canceled checks - seven years

Contracts - three years after completion

Daily receipt summary - five years

Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale - seven years after sale

Deposit records - three years

Deposit slips - one year

Depreciation schedules - three years after disposal
Detailed General Ledger - permanently

Dividend records - permanently

Employee expense accounting records - seven years
Employee withholding certificate (W-4) - seven years
Federal wage records - permanently

Fees (camps, etc.) - three years
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Accounting Records
(continued)

Council
Administration
Records

Financial statements, monthly - three years (including reports on
activities, camps, and special events)

Finance committee minutes - permanently

Form 990 and state equivalent - permanently

Form 941 and state equivalent - seven years

General Ledger, monthly - one year

Gifts and donations (including SME/FOS) - seven years

Hospital plan records - three years after expiration

Insurance claims - three years after settlement

Insurance (general) - while current

Insurance policies (expired) - permanently

Insurance records (group) - permanently

Internal audit reports - three years minimum

Inventory records - four years

Investment records - permanently

Invoices from vendors - seven years

Invoices to customers - seven years

Licenses - until expiration

Loans - seven years after expiration

Maintenance (building repair) - 10 years

Membership fees - three years after expiration

Memorial funds - permanently

Notes - three years after expiration

Payroll accounts - four years

Payroll registers and summaries - seven years

Pension plan records - permanently

Petty cash records - three years

Physical inventory tags - three years

Pledges receivable register, schedules, and contribution cards - seven years

Property improvements - permanently

Purchase orders - seven years

Royalty records - permanently

SME/FOS pledge cards - seven years

Safe deposit vault records - permanently

Service contracts - three years after expiration

Social Security/Medicare deposit records - permanently

Special projects - as long as the project is current

State unemployment compensation - permanently

Statement of Cash Flows, year-end - permanently

Statement of Changes in Net Assets, year-end - permanently

Statement of Financial Position, year-end - permanently

Statement of Functional Expenses, year-end - permanently

Tax records, income, property, sales, etc. - permanently
Trust funds - permanently

Unit financing policies - permanently

United Way agreements - permanently

Workers' compensation - permanently

The following council administration records are retained according to this
schedule:

Accident and illness incident reports - 18 years

Annual meeting minutes - permanently

Annual reports - permanently

Articles of Incorporation, amendments, and bylaws - permanently
Checkout reports - permanently

Dedications - permanently

Executive board minutes - permanently
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Membership Records

First-aid log books - 18 years

History - permanently

IRS Tax-Exempt Determination Letter - permanently
Land acquisitions - permanently

Lease agreements - three years after expiration

Legal regulations - permanently

Long-range plans - until superseded

Merger and consolidation - permanently

Minutes of council committees - permanently
Objectives (goals) - as long as they are current
Policies - permanently

Program planning - as long as they are current

Real estate records - permanently

Scout distributors - for three years after they are no longer current
Tax and legal correspondence - permanently

Tour permits - 18 years

The following membership records are retained according to this schedule:

Council charter applications - permanently

Council Scouter rosters - permanently

District Totals Report - three years

District Totals Report, summary page - 10 years
Dropped unit charter applications - permanently
Membership applications - three years

National event registrations - as long as they are current
Objectives Progress Reports - three years

Registration additional application - three years

Scouter training course reports - five years

Standards of leadership records - saved at the region, not the local council
Unit charter renewal - three years

Unit expiration rosters - permanently

Youth Protection training records - three years
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Board Resolution

ATV/PWC
Whereas, the Board of Directors of the East carolina Council,
Boy Scouts of America, has assembled a meeting on this 14t
day of November , 20 12 ,
Be it resolved that the Executive Committee of the East Carolina Council authorizes
adoption of the:

J BSA All-Terrain Vehicle program

Y1 BSA Power Watercraft program

Council president

Council Scout executive

Ny | BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA

i

430-071
2012 Printing
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STRENGTHS OF THE EAST CAROLINA COUNCIL BOARD
FROM THE
BOARD SELF ACCESSMENT

STRENGTHS (95% “Agreed” To Be Considered a Strength)

Annual budget is fully discussed and understood prior to approval.

Fiscal health of organization is regularly reviewed, needed action is quickly taken.
Organization is clearly understood and accepted by board.

Board delegates executive sufficient authority to lead staff.

Board members provide necessary support for chief executive to carry out role.

If a new policy is needed for the organization, it is clearly presented to board and discussed.
The board’s ad hoc and standing committee’s stream line work and report to board regularly.
Policies exist for key areas such as finance, human resources, safety, conflicts of interest, etc.
Roles and responsibilities of board are clearly defined and separate from staff.

Most board members are active in the community within the communities served.

Board members play an active part in organization’s fundraising.

Board members actively support public relations and marketing efforts of the organization.
Board leadership ensures fiscal reports are thoroughly understood.

Board meetings are the right number and length.

Areas of expertise, skills and other factors we need to be effective are represented on board.
Board meetings are well run and make good use of member’s time.

Adhoc and standing committees generally reflect the expertise and interest of members.
Capital fundraising needs are reviewed and included in strategic plan.

Board members seldom assume roles of staff members

Board members do not interact with staff to influence staff behavior without coordinating.
The audit is reviewed by board and necessary action taken.

The board has a clear job title description that spells out ceo’s responsibilities and authority.
Board structure allows getting work done in a timely and effective manner.

Board stays informed about performance against predetermined plans and goals.

Board is clear about who speaks on behalf of the organization

Fundraising needs and strategies are understood by board.

Board members examine pros and cons of major issues and makes fully informed decisions.
Board moves fast to effectively resolve conflict between board members and staff.

Chief Executive’s performance is formally addressed against objectives.

Board approves marketing and public relations strategies.

The full board approves all new organizational policies.

The board has a clear policy on board member responsibility to participate in fundraising.
Committees complete their task in an effective timely manner.

The organization’s policies are effectively communicated to all members.

PROBLEM AREAS (30% “Disagreed” and / or “Didn’t Know” To Be A Problem)
We regularly evaluate the effectiveness of our board meetings
We annually access our board member’s satisfaction with their participation on the board.
Board members are regularly updated on the newest and best practices in philanthropy.
Our board tends to brainstorm and identify creative approaches to problems
Our board / staff inform new board members about responsibilities through orientation.
Our board takes the primary responsibilities for setting the organization’s policies.
We annually assess the knowledge and skills needs of board members and identify gaps.
The board has an annual board development plan.
The full board collaboratively reviews and updates the organizations strategic plan bi-yearly.
Most board members actively participate in standing committee meetings.
The board is thoroughly briefed by the staff on annual plans developed by the staff.
The agendas and written materials are provided in advance of meetings.
Board ensures the CEO has a professional development plan to enhance effectiveness.
Board updates the needs for adhoc committees and revises the structure at beginning of year.
Board uses a structured and participative process to recruit CEO.
Board members have a working knowledge of the organization’s by-laws.
Each standing committee establishes its goals and plans at the beginning of the year.
The mission and purpose of the of the organization are reviewed each strategic plan
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East Carolina Council

Boy Scouts of America

2013 Executive Committee

Position

President

Commissioner

Past President
President-Elect

Vice President Membership
Vice President Finance
Vice President Administration
Vice President Program
Vice President Marketing
Vice President Properties
Vice President Endowment
Vice President

Vice President

Vice President

Treasurer

Assistant Treasurer
Assistant Treasurer
Council Attorney

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Member

Scout Executive (Non-elected)

Officer

Skip Greene

Norm Belmore
Benjamin E. Moore, Jr.
Russell Proctor
David Monroe
Russell Proctor
Spruill Alexander
Dr. Bill Walker
Don Williams

Pat Griffin

Gordon Jethro

Dr. Frank L. Eagles
Bubba Rawl

Paul Chused

John Leighton

Dr. Wes Perry
Richard Maddux, Jr.
Stuart Stroud

Al Patrick

Dr. J. Reid Parrott, Jr.
Tommy Edwards
Mayo Boddie

Bill Boddie

Earl Harper

Jim Hackney, 111
P.C. Barwick

Bill Daughtridge
Jack Farrior

John Thomas, Sr.
Milo Gibbs

Jim Clement

Phil Hodges

H. Ray Franks

BSA National Council Representatives

Skip Greene
Norm Belmore
Jack Farrior
Hank Dierker

Southern Region, BSA Executive Board

Bill Daughtridge

BSA National Advisory Board

James A. Hackney, III

Area 7 Vice President
Benjamin E. Moore, Jr.
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President
Skip Greene
Group Il Management, Inc.

Vice President
Paul Chused
CCC Corp

Asst. Treasurer
Richard Maddux, Jr.
Cardinal Chemicals, Inc.

Vice President Administration
Spruill Alexander
The Clement Companies

Council Attorney
Stuart Stroud
Rose Rand Wallace Attorney P.A.

Richard Balot
ABC Telephone

Vinson Bowers
A.S.C. Construction Company

William “Ford” Coley
Wooten and Coley

Henry “Hank” Dierker
Retired

Vanessa Ervin
Healthcare Carobell Inc.

Herman Gaskins
Gaskins & Gaskins

Earl Harper
Retired

Dr. Scott Johnston
Johnston Pain Management

Charles Kralick
ABC Phones of NC, Inc.

Dr. J. Reid Parrott, Jr.
Retired

Jim Pridgen
Bridgestone Americas Tire

East Carolina Council, BSA
2012-2013 Officers

Commissioner
Norman Belmore
Onslow Memorial Hospital

Past President
Benjamin E. Moore, Jr.
Retired

Vice President Endowment
Gordan Jethro
First Citizens Bank

Vice President Properties
Pat Griffin
Properties Down East

Vice President
Dr. Frank L. Eagles
Retired

Treasurer
John Leighton
PNC Bank

Vice President Finance
Russell Proctor
Shrago Proctor Group

Vice President Program
Dr. Bill Walker
Down East Medical Associates

Executive Board Members

P.C. Barwick
Rose Rand Wallace Attorney P.A.

Joe Brewer, 111

Brewer Paint & Equipment Company

Frank Crayton
Crayton and Company

Randy Doub
District Court Judge

Jim Farmer
BB&T

Milo Gibbs
The Heritage Bank

Clyde P. Harris
Harris Reality & Insurance

James Earl Jones
Tim Lane
Boddie-Noell Enterprises

Al Patrick
Lawyers East

Danny Rice
Retired

Mayo Boddie
Boddie-Noell Enterprises

Ray Brinn
Super Flame

Andy Culpepper
Culpepper Investment Group

Sam P. Douglas, Jr.
Wells Fargo Advisors

Jack A. Farrior

Jack A. Farrior Steelworks, Inc.

Gary Hackenburg
Go Mix Radio Station

Phil Hodges
Metrics, Inc.

Dr. Norval Kneten
Barton College

Len Long
Retired

G. Stephen Phillips
Parsons Woodworking, Inc.

Theron Riley
Carolina Pizza Huts

Vice President
Julian “Bubba” Rawl
Preston Development Company

Asst. Treasure
Dr. Warren “Wes” Perry
Dentist

Vice President Membership
David Monroe
Southern Bank & Trust

Vice President Marketing
Don Williams
Lewis Advertising, Inc.

William Boddie
Boddie-Noell Enterprises

Jim Clement
Clement Companies

William Daughtridge, Jr.
Daughtridge Gas Company

David Edwards
Coastal Wholesale

Arnie Formo
Retired

James Hackney, I11
The Hackney Group

Adam Ipock
Boddie-Noell Enterprises

James Knight
Sheriff, Edgecombe Co.

Mike McNiff
Retired

Charles Pittman
Retired

Tom Rogers
Retired
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Frank Rose
Rose Brothers Paving Company

W. Randolph Thomas
On Site Storage, Inc.

Jim Ward Jr.
Ward Design Company

Cheryl Wilson
Principal, Oaks Road Elementary

Reed Abercrombie
Retired

Harry Bynum
Standard Electric

David Gooding
Eagle Press Inc.

Eric Loy
President, Marketing Matters

John Marston

John Marston Insurance

M.H. Pridgen
Di-Mel, Inc.

Jasper Stem
Retired

Dr. Ed Clement
Retired

William R. Hux
Retired

Scott Byrum OA
Frank Miller

Dr. John Goforth

Joe Snyder

Pat O’Callahan

Dr. David McLawhorn
Bill Boswell

Harry Sanders
Retired

Brenda Tinkham

Chowan University

M. Dale “Dee” Wamer
Wells Fargo Advisors

C. Leon Wilson, III
Branch Bank & Trust

Chris Taylor
AXA Financials

Jane Treon
J.M. Davis Ind. Inc.

Lamont Wiggins
Law Office of Lamont Wiggins

Advisory Board

Robert Andrews
The Planning Group, Inc.

Honorable Russell Duke
Judge

George Graham Jr.
Lenoir County Commissioner

Barbara Johnson
First Coast Reality

Ken McCain
Retired

Allen Purser
Roanoke Valley Chamber of Commerce

Honorable William Stewart
Judge

Joseph Barker

Encee Chemical

Tommy Edwards
Carolina Ice Company, Inc.

Mike Gwynn
Retired

Mac Manning
Retired Pitt County Sheriff Dept.

Dr. Greg Nelson
Rocky Mount Orthopedics

Rev. William Sherman
United Methodist Pastor

Paul Wellman, III
Retired

Honorary Board

Joyce Goforth
Retired

Willie J. Long
Retired

Joe Goodson Sr.
Former Council President

Council Members at Large

Venture Program
Risk Management
Exploring Chairman
Training Committee
Potash ECO Lodge
Campmaster Corpes

John Thomas, Sr.
Thomas Engineering, PA

Dr. Pete Wagner
ECU, East Carolina Heart Institute

Scott J. Williams
Maritime Business Concepts, Inc.

Lee Bone
Bone Toyota

Al Gerard
Pamlico Water Co.

Charlie Lewis
Southern Mattress

Erest Marshburn
East Carolina Universities

Rev. Julian Pridgen
Pastor

Paul Spruill

Beaufort County Government

Frank Wilson, Jr.
Retired

Honorable Thomas Haigwood
Retired
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East Carolina Council Boy Scouts of America

Executive Board Member
Position Description

The East Carolina Council, Boy Scouts of America serves more than 10,000 young
people in 20 counties in Eastern North Carolina with a value based, character
development program that prepares them to make ethical choices over their lifetimes.

The Executive Board is the governing body of the East Carolina Council and provides
leadership, guidance and oversight to the finances, programs, properties and
membership of the Scouting program.

Position Concept: As a member of the Executive Board of the Council, Scouts and
families are counting on you to ensure that Scouting is strong and available to the
youth of our communities.

Executive Board members are expected to attend Executive Board meetings,
participate in the Friends of Scouting program, and identify other community leaders
who could become members of the Executive Board and to actively participate in one
or more of the committees of the Council.

The knowledge, experience, energy and expertise that an Executive Board member
brings to the East Carolina Council will ensure the success of the Scouting program.

Time Commitment: Executive Board meetings are held about every other month and
last one and a half hours. Involvement with other committees will require different
time commitments, usually approximately 2 hours per month.

Financial Commitment: Members of the Executive Board are expected to be leaders
in the financial support of the council through assisting in the annual Friends of
Scouting Campaign and being a leader through their own personal giving to the
council. We invite executive board members to be part of the Gold Eagle Society by
contributing at least $1,250 annually to the council’s operating budget.

Meeting Schedule for 2013 (all Executive Board meetings are held at 7:00 p.m.):

Wednesday, January 16 — Greenville / Farmville
Wednesday, March 20— Kinston Woodland’s Center
Wednesday, May 15 — New Bern

Wednesday, June 19 — Pamlico Sea Base
Wednesday, September 18 — Wilson

Wednesday, November 13— Greenville

Staff Advisor

H. Ray Franks

Scout Executive

W: (252) 522-1521 ext 30 C: (252) 686-1952
rfranks@bsamail.org
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Commissioner’s Report
Norman Belmore - Commissioner

All Districts are functioning with an active District Commissioner. Eight of the nine commissioners are
returning to their position in 2013. Caswell is making a change, Paul Scarborough is stepping down and
Phil Decker has been recruited to step up to the task.

District Commissioners have been encouraged to get their staff involved in the Fall Round Up of new scout
families.

Retention is the message of consistency that our commissioners are conveying to all units. Especially Cub
Scout Packs!

Journey to Excellence-
10 Items from JTE became the focus of the commissioner corps. These 10 were determined to be the ones
that an active commissioner corps could have the most effect or influence

Membership (indirect) Currently is Below Bronze
Youth Retention (direct) Currently is Bronze

CS Advancement (indirect) Currently is Silver

BS Advancement (indirect) Currently is Bronze

CS Camping (indirect) Currently is Gold

BS Camping (indirect) Currently is Silver
Community Service Currently is Silver
Commissioner Service (DIRECT) Currently is Gold

Unit Visits (DIRECT) Currently is Gold

VOS Currently is Gold

In 2012 a Commissioner’s College was held at Boddie Noell Enterprise with about 35 participants.

Treasurer’s Report
Richard Maddux, Treasurer

Operating Statement
Page 1, Income Statement

On the operating statement, line 26, Total Revenue & Support through October, 2012 was
$1,866,292. This is more than last year but $25,966 less than budgeted. Areas where the
council is significantly under budget include Friends of Scouting Campaign, Special
Events (Golf Tournaments and Wild Game Feast, Sale of Supplies (Scout Shop), and
Product Sales (Popcorn Sale). The Friends of Scouting Campaign at the end of October
was behind last year by $5,823 and $34,601 less than budgeted. As of today we are
ahead of FOS at the end of November but still behind goal. The Pizza Hut Golf
Tournament was cancelled when East Carolina Pizza Hut was sold. This year the BB&T
Hardees Golf Tournament net income was down about $32,000. At more than $150,000
in profit, it is still important to our budget. In the past about $10,000 from the popcorn
sale came in early but that did not happen this year due to moving the date of the sale.
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Areas of income the council is above budget include Investment Income, and all areas
related to youth participation (Activity Income, Camping Income and Other Income
(Camp Rental)). Reclass of Net Assets, Line 25 is cash raised last year for this year. That
will not appear this year until we send out letters asking for pledges for 2013.

Page 2, Expense Statement

Line 47, Total Expenses was $1,852,583. This is more than last year but $51,479. Line
items greatly under budget include Total Employee Compensation, Postage and Shipping
and Other Expenses (banking expenses). Areas over budget are Rental & Maintenance,
Travel, Conferences and Meetings and Insurance. The council has left three professionals
positions open for half of the year to assist in balancing the budget. Rental and
Maintenance is over because the council purchased a new ice machine for camp and boat
repairs at camp. Travel is up due to $5,000 increase in flight expenses for Philmont, fuel
for summer camp and more professionals taking training. Increased Conference expenses
relates to more new professionals to train. On Insurance, Camp Boddie building
insurance is up, employee bonding insurance is up and the addition of a new employee
car.

Page 2 Unrestricted Net Assets

On line 47, Unrestricted Assets at the end of October were $13,710; $24,000 more than
budgeted but $29,799 less than last year. This is primarily due to golf income being
down.

Financial Position Statements

Current Assets

On page 3, Line 1, Cash is up due to pledges being paid faster this year and less inventory
at Camp Boddie Trading Post. This brings line 3, Pledges and Inventory, line 4 down.
Line 5, in 2011, it appeared that the operating fund had a loan from the capital budget.
This was related to the ECO Lodge Director and was corrected at Audit.

Current Liabilities
Line 11, Total Operating Budget Assets was $463,504 or $294,426 less than last October.

Line 14 Is National Jamboree prepaid fees.
Line 15 is Summer Camp Reservation fees paid for 2013.

Total liabilities are $111,346

Unrestricted Net Assets are $319,126 compared to $325,005 in 2011

27



BER 2012

Southern-A7 East Carolina (#426)
Kinston, NC CURRENT YTD: 1125

2012-11-08 SAME MONTH LAST YEAR 975

=

[PUP ————

ﬂf Finance ﬂ' Membership J Program v{ Unit Service { Leadership and Governance

Fiscal Management Endowment -~ Jgk  Market Share

9.54% 14.54%
!

-\\

Operating Fund Het " 0 & Counci-Generated 0 & Nevy Permanent 0 4 Density {including 7.16%
Assets Growth Contributions 4 Endowment Explorers) E
Jg8 Membership Growth "5 § 25t Youth Retention 4 Cub Scout Advancement 4 Boy Scout Advancement m:.
49.5% 67.5% 37.8% 42%
[

!,

" /_

(

62% 100% 33.6% 100%

/62 275N /37 67%\

A !

K\I /

45% 90% - 14K 8K
e

100X 50% 21K 5K

/n 900\

6 " 3 y :
Total Unit . “ Participation and Net Assessment &
F District Leadership Q F Unit Leadership )
17 30 30% 45%
Ny ALy

22%

District Committee 5.55 Direct Contact 8.56%
WMembers per District i Leaders Trained e




Datet11/07/2012 Time:13:157:27 East Carolina Council #42¢,

~NO O B ) RS e

0

O

1¢
11

Comparative Statement of Dperations - Ynrestricted
Thru Accounting Period 10 to Date 10/31/2017

Operating Fund Fund %!

Description ~ cmemeeee Current Period ---=----  -=-ccooeemae
Budget Actual Last Year Budget
Support and Revenue
lirect Support
Friends of Scouting - Gross 73,016 12,116 8,243 &72,080
Less Provision for Uncollectible -3,920 -8435 347 -45,780
Net Friends of Scouting 70,096 11,273 7,675 626,260
Project Sales 1,050 3,250 3,139 47,900
Special Events - Gross 233,450 22,604 100,532 363,450
Less Cost of Direct Benefit ~24.750 2,961 8,960 -123,450
Net Special Events 223,700 21,043 91,578 240,000
Foundations and Trusts
Tatal Direct Support 297,846 35,560 102,413 514,160
Indirect Support
United Ways 13,333 13,333 13,333 133,330
Total Indirect Support 12,333 13,333 13,333 133,330
Revenue
Sale of Supplies - Grass 18,004 19,572 23,287 150,040
Less Cost of Goods Sold -12,1 -12,929 -15,371 -121,710
Net Sale of Supplies 5,833 6,642 7,916 38,330
Froduct Sales - Gross 3,442 10,154 34,000
Less Cost of Goods Sold -1,469%
Less Commissions Paid
et Froduct Sales 1,748 10,134 34,000
Investment Income 166 1,269 635 13,673
ffain or Loss on Investments 708 4,702 -7,606 7,060
Camping Revenue a3 -13,439 444,705
Activity Revenue 37,079 32,627 43,5611 197,060
Other Hevenue &,795 12,433 8,265 87,750
Total Fevenue 52,781 40,477 47 466 044,773

Net Assets Released From Restricticns

2% Reclass Friends of Scouting
Total Reclassification of Net Assets
26 Total Support and Revenue 38%,760 109,3%6 163,232 1,892,282

Year to Date
Actual

637,437
-41,354
596,025
50,473
297,436
- '3"‘_725

754212

500,971

133,330
133,330

166,278
-108,8%9
57,379
4,797
~6,800
-2,102
-4, 106
13,774
9,155
863,263
212,532
79,937
831,992

1,364,292

Last Year

843,262
-84 380
59¢, 402
51,049
370,757
~76,490
294,268

943,713

130,831
130,821

161,774
~106,56%
55,191
11,676
-11,379

299
18,355
-5,397

392,945

200,356
76,981

734,690

36,286
36,2%

1,845,526

Page 000!

Current Yr,
Budgat

£72,080
-47,040
625,000
50,000
363,450
-123,450
240,000
50,000
965,000

160,000
160,000

216,055
-184,055
70,000
416,000
-172,000

274,000
14,013
8,500
444705
23,765
108,000
1,105,943
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Descriotion

Espenses
Employee Compensation
Z7  Salaries
23 Enployee Benefits
29 FPayroll Taxes
30  Employee Related Expenses
31 Total Employee Compansation

Other Expenses
2  Professional Fees
33 Supplies
34 Telephone
33 Postage and Shipping
36 Occupancy
37 Rental and Maintenance of Equipment
38 Printing and Publications
37  Travel
40 Conferences and Meetings
41 Specific Asst. to Individuals
42 FRecognition Awards
43  Insurance
44  Dther Expense
45  Charter and National Service Fees
46 Total Other Expenses

47 Total Expenses

428 Inc (Dec) in Unrestricted Net Assets

49 Unrestricted Net Assets, Beg. of Year
30 Transfers
51 Unrestricted Net Assets, End of Period

East Carolina Council #42¢

Comparative Statement of Operations - Unrestricted
Thru Accounting Perind 10 to Date. 10/31/2012

Operating Fund Fund #1
---------- Current Perigd --------  ----o---om-

Budgat Actual  Last Year Eudget
65,462 97,969 63,209 730,645
14.394 13,235 14,293 143,940
3,686 4,071 4,49% 44,460
730 174 4,441 3,000
89,272 3,449 70,520 992,245
3,445 798 e 34,55
31,548 18,273 23,207 ¥4, 550
1,647 1,793 1,924 17,190
1,815 3,423 44 22,180
13,287 14,516 10,404 172,330
4,544 1,756 1,120 78,210
133 424 249 6,330
8,970 7,849 10,511 123,944
771 754 1,224 15,010
7,097 9,000

4,408 1,832 2,460 17,580
1,338 3,608 4,792 66,348
1,781 1,257 1,378 22,993
2,130 6,391 21,400
76,410 2,748 45,163 211,817

165,682 138,1% 155,482 1,508,062

200,278 -78,800 g 549 -11,774

=793 ¢80 -4.3%7 -3,180

-~ End of report --

Year to Date
Actual

35,457
354,887
15,343
17,702
171,530
35,696
5,801
138,928
21,987
&,702
17,625
70,001
16,758
19,272
926,085

1,852,583

13,710

316, 264
-10,847
17,126

Last Year

741,690
141,554
61,808
14,159
959,244

31,212
335,399
16,630
20,023
156,322
24,600
6,160
113,003
12,779
7,715
13,764
40,911
13,644
13,604
42,773

1,602,017

43,509

292,176
-10,701
225,005

Paoe 0002

Current Yr.
Budget

916,033
172,754
77,800
3,000
1,171,587

36,450
380,350
20,500
24,200
195,380
23,300
6,800
140,004
15,100
10,000
27,400
67,610
26,660
25,663
1,008,517

2,180,104
50,275

-13,264
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fAssets

Current Assets

1 Cash
2 Accounts and Notes Receivable
&  Fledges Receivable
4  Inventories
5 Interfund Loans
6 Deferred Activity Expense
7 Total Current Assets
8 Land,Building, and Eguipment
¢ Long-Term Investments
10 Total Noncurrent Assets

11 Total Assets
Liabilities and Met Assets

Current Liabilities
12 Payroll Taxes Withheld
13 Custodian Accounts
14 Deferred Activity Income
{3 Deferred Camp Income
16 Other Current Liabilities
17 Total Current Liabilities
1&  Long-Term Indebtedness
19 Total Noncurrent Liabilities

20 Total Liabilities

Net Assets
2! Unrestricted Net Assets
22 Temp. Restricted Mzt Assets
23 Perm. Restricted Net Assets
24 Total Net Assets

2% Total Liabilities and Net Ascets

Operating Fund

2012

¢5,20%
4,002
136,565
84,208

403
290,841
174,064
173,064

843 504

17,982
77,820
5,244
9,29
1,404
111,346

111,446
319,126

3,032
352,159

443,505

East Carolina Council
Statement of Financial Position

For the Period Ending 10/31/2012

Capital Fund

2011 2012 2011
14,355 65,544 162,140
2,652
187,872
105,595
25,000 24,95 -42,732
12
357,107 40,579 98,923
3,735,246 5,119,422
155,823
155,823 3,935,646 5,119,422
492,930 3,976,425 5,218,350
19,875
80,816 900 500
%%
2,939
-2,337
102,162 900 200
18,250
13,250
102,162 19,150 500
325,005 3,557,275 5,008,555
45,762 212,895
390,768 3,957,275 5,217,450
492,920 3,976,825 5,718,750

#42¢

Endowment Fund

2012

9,974

8,965
34,962
2,069,352
2,069,392

2,108,354

154,59

846,419
1,103,33
2,104,354

2,104,354

2011

9,929

3,000

[
PRy

(A2
(%)

8,23

=

!

n

1

1,797,607
1,797,607

1,668 822

-119,058

923,801
1,084,085
1,848 328
1,648 @ua

1

Fage 0001

Tatal All Fupds

2012

130,74

4,002
136,585
G4 ,268

403
365,982

3,935,386
2,282 455
6.173,%02

6,544,234

112,246
18,250

18,250
120,494
4,431,001
879,451
1,103,336
5,413,782

&,344,7284

2011

187,004

2,652
190,872
104,599

7,560,108

19,425
51,716
965
2,99
-2,337

102,062

103,067

5,710,502
1,202,453
1,084,005
7,457,085

7,560,108



Finance Committee Report
Russell Proctor — Vice President - Finance

Friends of Scouting Campaign

To date the Friends of Scouting Campaign has raised $647,794 compared to $676,201 last year. The 2011
figure counts a $33,000 gift we received from an estate. In real FOS Pledges we have raised more to date
than last year. This year’s Executive & Advisory Campaign raised over $129,000, a new all time high.
Campaigns over 100% include Tri-County, Pitt District, Tar River, Blackbeard, and Caswell Districts.
WORD District will soon go over their goal. Other campaigns ahead of last year but not over goal include
Croatan Trail. This year’s Family Enrollment Campaign chaired by Chris Taylor has raised $73,836
compared to $80,000 at this time last year.

Special Events

Wild Game Feast & Trap Shoot

This year’s Wild Game Feast held on March 31, raised $22,247 compared to $16,795 last year. This
includes sponsorships from Metrix and BB&T. Others make major donations include Clement Insurance,
Ben Moore, Jack Farrior and Spruill Alexander.

BSA Golf Classic
This event Sponsored by CenturyLink held at Ironwood Country Club contributed $26,000 compared to
$27,000 in 2011.

Pizza Hut Golf Tournament

Last year the Pizza Hut Tournament raised was cancelled this year due to the sale of East Carolina Pizza
Hut. Last year it raised $7,742. We hope next year the new owners will continue the tournament. We are
not budgeting any income from the tournament.

Boddie —Noell BB&T Boy Scout Tournament

Held the end of September at Mid Pines and Pine Needles in Southern Pines, the
tournament again raised a lot of money for East Carolina Council. This year the total was
netted was $157,624 compared to $188,393. Our thanks to BB&T and Boddie Noell
Enterprise for all the hard work and many hours they invest in this tournament.

United Ways

East Carolina expects to receive about $163,000 from Tar River United Way, Roanoke Valley United
Way, Coastal Carolina United Way, Lenoir & Greene County United Ways, Beaufort County United Way
Onslow County United Way and Pitt County United Way. The council also receives designated gifts from
Wilson County United Ways.

This year in Tar River District, the Tar River United Way went more toward the outcome based form of
allocations. Tar River District, aided by Lewis Advertising, carried out a survey of parents of Scouts. The
survey showed parents believe that Scouting was very beneficial to youth who join Scouting. The study
was pointed to as a model by Tar River United Way. The council will carry out this survey throughout the
council this winter early in 2012 to use with all donors and United Ways in our council to better
demonstrate the contribution of Scouting to youth and thir graduation rate.

Product Sale

This year’s sale is projected to have a profit of $167,000 compared to $180,000 in 2010. Districts that
showed an increase in sales include Tri-County District, Tar River District, Pitt District and Neuse Basin
District. Although WORD had a decrease in sales they still shave the largest sale.

Year End Budget Projections
In August when it was apparent that the council was going to have a difficult time achieving its Friends of
Scout Campaign goal. Therefore the finance committee voted not to fill professional staff openings this
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fall. Doing so built up a projected $54,000 year end surplus for the end of the year budget. This was eaten
away by the shortfalls in golf tournaments and the popcorn sale. Now the council will have to struggle to
balance the budget and is projecting a $12,000 shortfall unless additional Friends of Scouting is raised or
more assistance from volunteers is given the staff to collect delinquent pledges. The council finance
committee has become concerned with the stress of having to raise $675,000+ each year in a declining
eastern North Carolina environment. Therefore the finance committee has voted to consider only funding
seven professional field staff positions for 2013.

2013 Budget Approval Summary

Income
e  Friends of Scouting is actually funded neat year at less than we presently have although
we expect some year end shrinkage.

e Project Sales is less because do not expect the $22,000 gift from PotashCorp again this
year.

e Special Events - Hopefully the BB&T Hardees Golf Tournament will recover some.
e Product Sale — The council plans to add camp card next year.
e  Camping Revenue — Summer Camp fees have been raised $25 per youth for next year.
e Activity Revenue includes fees for two troops to attend National Jamboree.
Expenses

e Total Compensation — The Finance Committee voted to fund seven professional staff
positions this year instead of nine positions

Supplies reflects some National Jamboree cost and increasing food cost .

Occupancy — Includes the fees paid to National, BSA for two Jamboree troops
Continued increase of both volunteer and professional training courses.

Special Assistance — Includes Pitt District low income units funded by Pitt United Way.
Transfers — Increase from having to purchase an extra car for Tar River District
Executive

Projected Balance

e  The Council Finance Committee is projecting a balance of $36,167 or 1.7% of the
budget.

Suggested Re Districting Plan

The below suggested plan is a beginning point to serve to start
discussion at an Executive Committee Meeting that will also include
all District Chairs and District Commissioners

New Tar River District
1. Change the Tri- County Para professional Position to a District Executive
position.
2. Have this individual serve Tri-County District and Edgecombe County.
3. Then the Tar River District Executive could also serve Wilson County.
4. A new District would be formed from Wilson, Nash and Edgecombe Counties

served by two professionals.

New Southern District

Nk

Merge Croatan Trails District and Neuse Basin.

Change the Para professional position to a District Executive

Divide Jones County at Trenton. Trenton becomes part of Caswell District.
South of Trenton becomes part of WORD District.

Choose a new name for the new District.
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